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THE OFFICIAL MINUTES 

The Big Bend Community College Board of Trustees held a regular Board meeting on Tuesday, February 26, 2008, at 1:30 p.m. in the ATEC Hardin Community Room in Building 1800 on the Big Bend Community College campus.

1.
Call to Order


Chair Katherine Kenison called the meeting to order at 1:30 p.m.

Present:
Katherine Kenison



Felix Ramon



Bob Holloway



Mike Blakely  (arrived later)

2.
Introduction


President Bonaudi introduced his son Staff Sgt. Mark Bonaudi.

3.
Consent Agenda

a) Approval of Minutes for the January 15, 2008 Regular Board Meeting Minutes (A); b) Achieving the Dream Update (I); c) Student Achievement Task Force (I); d) Assessment Update (I); e) Accreditation Report (I); f) Capital Project Report (I); g) Enrollment Report (I);  h) Childcare Update (I); i) Donations (A);  j) Personnel Report (I); k) Probationary/Tenure Review List (I).

MOTION 08-04
Trustee Felix Ramon moved to approve the Consent Agenda as presented.  Trustee Bob Holloway seconded the motion, and the motion carried.

4.
Remarks

Public Comments - None

ASB President Matt Boyce described the recent ASB activities. The ASB held another successful blood drive.  There were 29 donors and 20 units of blood were collected.  Over 60 students participated in the annual ice skating & batting cages activity.  The domestic and dating violence speaker, Holly Johnson attracted 75 attendees. Andrea Hamilton, a guitarist, pianist and singer performed during the Appetizer fest and 265 people attended.  Around 80 students attended the ASB Valentine’s dance, $200 and was raised and given to the victims of the California fires.

BBCC student David Bol was the Black History Month speaker. He spoke about his experiences leaving Sudan during the noon hour and ASB provided pizza for those who attended.  Another great pool tournament was held and Matt Boyce, ASB President took second place.

Thor, the BBCC mascot costume was temporarily abducted before the last home basketball game, but was returned several days later. ASB raised $350 with the couch potato fundraiser for the basketball games.

Upcoming events for ASB include bowling night, breakfast-fest and an off campus paintball activity.

Mr. Boyce reported other club activities – Students Supporting Students is having lunch February 27, at a local Senior Living Center. They are also helping with “Trio Day,” which is taking place on February 28.  Phi Theta Kappa held a Bake Sale on Valentine’s Day and sold concessions at two Allied Arts Events this month, raising close to $400. This money will be donated to the Doolittle Park project. During spring break several of their members will be helping out with the set up of this park.  The American Welding Club held a silent auction on February 12 for art pieces they had made.  This raised $100 for their club.

Trustee Katherine Kenison stated it has been a busy season, she complimented the student groups on their fund raising efforts.

Classified Staff Representative Kathy Aldrich reported that 17 classified staff members have attended 9 training opportunities.

Kamie Bishop attended an online asp.net training.

Debbie Simpson, Susan Nichols, Nancy Theis, and Karen Okerlund attended  Office 2007 training.  Karen Okerlund attended COHE Seminar “Investigations” at Samaritan Hospital.  Karen Olson, Barbara Collins, Michelle Coe, Ruby Taylor, Darci Almos and Mark Rogerson attended Diversity Training.  Susan Nichols and Sergio Cervantes attended a Safety meeting.  Sergio Cervantes attended HVAC Training (Heating Ventilation-Air Conditioning on January 28-Feb 1, 2008 at BBCC ATEC building.  Jim Tincher and Randy Fish attended Pesticide Recertification classes. Trustee Ramon stated he was delighted to hear about the many training opportunities that staff had accessed.
Ms. Aldrich recognized Lupe Hernandez, BBCC Equipment Technician, for his commitment to BBCC and the Moses Lake community.  He diligently serves those around him who are in need.  He has repeatedly invited staff from other community colleges and the SBCTC to visit our campus during conferences, specifically the Washington State Faculty Staff of Color in Higher Education Conference. The BBCC Foundation funds Mr. Hernandez’s attendance at this conference.  This year the Washington State Faculty Staff of Color in Higher Education Conference presented a certificate to the BBCC Foundation for their support.  His invitations often result in visits to the BBCC campus and Mr. Hernandez is invited to visit other campuses.  This has led to Mr. Hernandez  visiting South Seattle Community College, Spokane Community College and Columbia Basin College.  He is committed to student success, he attended a class on how to help students start the college process.  He continually encourages BBCC students and potential students.  His commitment to the Moses Lake community was recognized by the Moses Lake Rotary.  They honored him with a Merit Award for his help with food donations and other service activities.  Ms. Aldrich presented photos of Mr. Hernandez at work on the many college vehicles that he maintains.  

Lupe addressed the Board and stated he loves the college.  He related that after his heart surgery a few years ago the Big Bend family rallied around him and has become his second family.  He spreads goodwill about BBCC wherever he travels.  President Bonaudi stated this is a great example of the BBCC family.  Trustee Kenison replied she is proud to have Mr. Hernandez as part of the BBCC family.  
Faculty Association President Mike O’Konek reported faculty news.  All faculty attended the Faculty In-Service February 15.  Student advising was the focus of the in-service.  Mr. O’Konek reported it was a good presentation and very interesting, faculty gained valuable insight into the advising process.

Mr. O’Konek reported that Ryann Leonard (Haw), Psychology Instructor, will be attending the American Psychology Law Society (AP-LS) Conference in Florida the first week in March.  She is chair of the AP-LS mentorship committee.  The theme of the conference is “Working with Advisors/Mentors” and they will explore the issues that surround advisor/advisee relationships.  

Steve Matern, Industrial Electrical Technology Instructor, Zach Tanko, Computer Science Instructor, Chuck Cox, Automotive Technology Instructor, Mike O’Konek, Automotive Technology Instructor and Clyde Rasmussen, Dean of Professional Technical Education will attend the Washington Association of Occupational Education (WAOE) March 6 & 7.  Steve Matern also reported he will accompany the Rho Zeta Chapter officers and members to the Phi Theta Kappa Spring Regional Conference March 7, 8, 9.  

Shawn McDaniel, Welding Instructor, reported that he will travel to Cleveland to attend submerged arc welding training.  This will provide him with skills to prepare the welding students for employment at Katana Industries.  He also reported the American Welding Society (AWS) is planning their welding rodeo on April 25.  This is a welding art competition involving college and high school welding programs.  The items created for this event will be donated to the Cellarbration Auction to raise money.  The local AWS chapter plans to attend the annual AWS welding show this fall.  

John Peterson, Chemistry Instructor, reported that the General Chemistry students took a field trip to REC Silicon.  REC very graciously hosted the class.  The students were provided information about the logic supporting the new process which is driving the expansion of the REC Silicon facilities.  Instructor Peterson also extended a thank you to Jim Bennet Jr., Laboratory Manager for Jaco Analytical Laboratory in Ephrata, for their recent contribution of scientific glassware. 
Art Instructor, Rie Palkovic, reported that she and her husband and colleague, Fran Palkovic, just returned from the annual College Art Association meeting in Dallas.  The highlight of the event was meeting with historians from the University of York in England and participating in a session with Yoko Ono.  Instructor Rie Palkovic will have an opening reception for a solo exhibition at Tilde in Portland.

AMT Instructor Erik Borg reported the electrical supply to the 727 should be operational soon.

Mr. O’Konek ended his report sharing two upcoming events.  March 1, the automotive department will host the Central Washington Skills USA contests for the second time.  The two contests, Automotive Service Technology and Automotive Maintenance, will include a total of 32 students from Yakima, Wenatchee, Sunnyside and Moses Lake schools competing.  There will be 20 judges from industry and 10 additional volunteers from our area assisting.  The Professional/Technical Open House is set for Wednesday, February 27 from 5:00 to 8:00 p.m.  Booths will be set up in ATEC and faculty will be in their departments to talk with prospective students and parents.  About 60 area high school counselors will be on campus attending the Pathways Seminar Conference.  They will visit with BBCC staff during lunch around the tables set up in ATEC.  Trustee Katherine Kenison thanked Mr. O’Konek for coordinating the Central Washington Skills USA contests.  

Vice President of Administrative Services Ken Turner reported the Fine Arts Building is on schedule for completion in June 2008.  A portion of the campus entrance is being put on hold.  Turning lanes funded by the college must be added to Randolph Road for the entrance to be completed.  This is an unexpected expense added by Grant County Public Works due to the anticipated high volume of traffic.  The entrance will be partially completed including the bus shelters, curbing and electrical ($250,000 and a community donation of in kind materials and labor) for internal traffic and the main entrance will continue to be the College Parkway.  Grant County has plans to add turn lanes east of campus and if their paving timing coincides with our funding timing we may save some money by completing the projects concurrently.  

Trustee Katherine Kenison stated it’s good to hear the building is on schedule.  She also asked about the investigation of the insurance claim related to the childcare facility.  Assistant Attorney General, Charnelle Bjelkengren stated to move mediation forward the BBCC side has accepted including other parties in the chain of sale in the discussions.

Vice President Mike Lang discussed the Student Achievement/Persistence Initiative.  The group is developing the Viking Seminar Series.  Dr. Lang distributed placemats and postcards that will be used to advertise the workshops.

President Bonaudi said he was pleased with the Pathways Seminar Conference for area high school counselors.  He went on to say it’s a great opportunity to raise awareness of the resources Big Bend Community College has to offer close to home.

5.
Audit Report

VP Ken Turner introduced Gail Hamburg, Director of Budget.  Director Hamburg introduced Washington State Auditor’s Office staff, Spencer Williams, Juan Esparza and Ryan Peking.  Mr. Williams distributed the Exit Conference report and then reviewed it with the group.   

Mr. Williams stated they performed a risk based audit in two general areas- accountability for public resources and compliance with state laws and regulations and entity policies.  He noted a few areas in which the team focused:  purchase cards, athletics/vendor advertisement, childcare center and the theme of this year’s review, Running Start.  There were no findings during this audit.  Mr. Williams stated a fraud letter was issued regarding a former BBCC Instructor.  BBCC was proactive and detected irregularities and then followed the proper notification procedures for suspected losses.  Lastly, Mr. Williams thanked BBCC financial office staff for an enjoyable audit experience.  Trustee Mike Blakely inquired how the BBCC audit compared to other Higher Education institution audits.  Mr. Esparza responded that BBCC had a “clean audit.”  VP Mike Lang asked for clarification regarding the recommended development of a student athlete travel policy.  Mr. Esparza stated the policy could be an Administrative Policy or a Board Policy, intended to strengthen controls.

6.
E-6 Cultural Enrichment Ends Statement Monitoring Report

Assistant to the President for Research, Planning and Government Affairs, Valerie Kirkwood introduced the report stating it is unique.  This report highlights efforts to offer culturally enriching activities and discussions.  Each year the Japanese Agricultural Training Program (JATP) brings Japanese students to the BBCC campus.  They interact with other students and heighten the awareness of cultural diversity in both cultures.  The Adult Basic Education (ABE) and English as a Second Language (ESL) programs celebrate cultural events.  Ms. Kirkwood stated ASB is the largest contributor of cultural events, she invited ASB Advisor Kim Jackson to present information to the Board.  Ms. Jackson reported that the ASB leadership endeavors to expose students, staff and faculty to cultural activities.  Last year ASB sponsored the Human Race machine.  The machine allowed participants to see how they would look as a part of different ethnic groups.  More recently, David Bol a student from Sudan discussed his experience leaving Sudan in honor of Black History month.  His presentation was very moving as he discussed traveling bare foot and being shot.  During the 2006-07 academic year 3,200 people attended ASB activities, 1,987 of those students attended cultural activities sponsored by the ASB.

VP Mike Lang invited Assistant to the President for Human Resources and Labor Holly Moos to report to the board regarding Diversity Training.  Ms. Moos reported that Counselor MariAnne Zavala-Lopez and Title V Director Terry Kinzel developed Diversity Appreciation training and they have presented it to over 130 staff and faculty, more trainings are scheduled.  Ms. Kinzel also works with faculty to include diversity in curriculum.  

Trustee Katherine Kenison asked about the cost of international student recruiting services.  VP Lang responded that the recruiters are paid on a contingency basis similar to travel agents.  They attend education fairs in their countries to find students interested in traveling to BBCC.  International students pay the higher out of state tuition rate, the recruiter is paid a percentage of the rate.  President Bonaudi emphasized that no fee is paid unless a student registers and attends BBCC.  He said native speakers connect more effectively with potential students.  He also reported that BBCC is working with a Boeing subsidiary and hoping to raise awareness of the BBCC Aviation Program.

Trustee Felix Ramon complimented the E-6 Cultural Enrichment Ends Statement Monitoring Report.  He also commented that a reference sheet with the acronyms would be helpful.

MOTION 08-05
Trustee Mike Blakely moved to accept the E-6 Cultural Enrichment Ends Statement Monitoring Report as presented.  Trustee Felix Ramon seconded the motion, and the motion carried.

7.
Private Public Partnerships
Director of Budget, Gail Hamburg, recently attended a conference highlighting “Financing Campus Facilities Through Public/Private Partnerships” in Texas as a result of comments from Trustee Bob Holloway who attended a similar workshop during an ACCT Conference.  Public/Private Partnerships (P3) represent a substitution of private capital for public capital.

The P3 concept is relatively new to the United States.  Since it’s initial usage in 2005, $16 billion in P3 money has been funded.  P3 s have a very complex structure.  Colleges and private partners need to think about how the process is different from business as usual and they may need to give up control and ownership of the project.  Colleges contribute land, non-profit status, captive market and the possibility of significant growth.  Private partners contribute capital, capacity for building quickly, knowledge and experience.  The most common types of  P3 partnerships in the post-secondary community include:


Private entity leases space from the college and runs some operation for it.


College builds a facility and private entity manages it.

Private entity enters into ground lease with the college and builds and manages a facility.

Private entity enters into ground lease with the college, builds a facility, and leases it back to the college.

Green River Community College used a P3 to build a residence hall off campus and included transportation services for the students.  Trustee Ramon asked about our need for a residence hall.  President Bonaudi responded that we need to modernize our facility and we are not likely to get state support.  This is the wave of the future, it’s creative and bold, the right partners can make things happen.  Consultants are important in this process.  Ms. Hamburg spoke to a consultant at the conference and he indicated a residence hall needs to house 200-300 occupants to be successful.  Trustee Katherine Kenison thanked Ms. Hamburg for attending the conference.

8.
Edùcate
Dean Clyde Rasmussen introduced José Esparza and Andrè Guzman, Outreach Advisors.  They described the upcoming education fair entitled Edùcate.  Last year the fair featured 29 booths and 164 participants with $3,000 in funding and three weeks of planning.  This year thanks to Dean Rasmussen and Dean Garrett  they have $8,000 in funding and more planning time.  The sharing of resources includes Gear Up and Title V.  They have set a goal of 250 participants.  Most of the participants are English speakers, the Spanish speaking attendees gathered at the ESL booth last year.  The tables hosted by current students involved proved most effective attracting potential students last year, that same strategy will be used this year.  There will be a special student panel with participants who do not possess social security numbers to discuss their experiences.  Parents are also encouraged to attend this fair.  There will an effort to introduce students to non-traditional training also i.e. exposing Latino males to the Office Information Technology (OIT) and Medical Assistant program.

Trustee Ramon commented that the Operation Task Force recently held a job and career fair and he asked if José and Andrè had some of that information.  José stated he had received some of that information from CBIS Director Allan Peterson and Director for Career Advising & Outreach/Tech Prep Mary Shannon and that he and Andre had attended and assisted with the Operations Task Force Job & Career Fair.  They noticed that they did a good job highlighting jobs and industry but the training link was missing.  Edùcate fills that missing training link.  VP Mike Lang stated  BBCC has several stars working on outreach and José and Andrè are two of them.  The number of Hispanic students between the 2005 Fall quarter and the 2006 Fall quarter increased by 105.  Trustee Blakely commented that the personal contact makes a big difference.

Trustee Katherine Kenison announced a break at 3:05 p.m.  The meeting reconvened at 3:15 p.m.  

9. Center for Information Services Update

Director of Information & Communication Services Russ Beard provided an update on Center for Information Services (CIS) projects.  CIS was created in the 1980s to provide information technology support services to Washington State Community and Technical Colleges.  The Technology Task Force was developed to research how CIS administers technical support including structure and staffing. The Task Force includes college personnel, President Bonaudi and Director Beard are both members.  A final report will be provided in late March, Director Beard will bring that information to the April Board meeting.  

Director Beard discussed the rehosting project.  It was designed to move the college data managed by CIS off of the legacy administrative server.  This 18 month project is now in its fifth year.  An outside consultant has been hired to evaluate the project and performance by CIS and Hewlett Packard (vendor).  The numerous delays in transferring the data from the antiquated mainframe system created a logjam.  Data mining is very difficult.  The programs house data regarding students, payroll and finances for the colleges.  A committee was formed to review how CIS is governed.  Currently, the 34 Presidents of the Washington State Community and Technical serve as the Board of Directors.  The Executive Board is composed of 11 Presidents and 1 SBCTC member.  The committee is recommending that CIS be repositioned as part of the State Board.  The Presidents are concerned about the loss of control this represents.  Director Beard will bring additional information to future Board meetings.  

Big Bend Technology under Director Beard’s leadership has continued to move forward.  The BBCC portal has been upgraded.  As result of information gained through AtD research regarding student barriers, BBT is providing connection to free on-line math, English and science tutoring for students, available in Spanish and English.  The tutors are certified and they do not ask the students for identifying information.  This has been available for one week and 65 students have accessed the service.  The cost of the tutoring service is based on the number of hours it is used.  The hours and number of students accessing the information is captured by the portal.  The current fee is $8,000, this will be reassessed in one year.  This is being paid by grant funds.  BBT is gradually updating all BBCC computers with Office 2007.  

President Bonaudi stated the CIS situation is politically charged.  The group is unsure of changing the governance of SBCTC.  The technology transformation and the funding mechanisms are in place and need to be improved perhaps not completely dismantled.  If the CIS is moved under the SBCTC the decision making process will be diminished.  The Executive Director of CIS should have the ability to make “CEO” decisions to keep CIS moving forward, the executive committee should not be involved in day-to-day decisions.  He went on to congratulate Director Beard and his colleagues for the progress they are making.  Director Beard commented that currently CIS resources are focused on administrative platforms, they hope to enhance the capabilities of CIS to assist with teaching, learning, advising  and recruiting.  Important decisions will be made in the next three months.

10.
Joint Meeting with the Warden School District

President Bonaudi explained that the conversations with the Warden School District Directors and staff will begin Thursday, February 28, at 5:30 p.m. when BBCC Trustees and the Executive Team arrive on the Warden School District campus.  BBCC folks will enjoy a light dinner and discussion with the Warden School District Board of Directors and Administrators and then depart at 7:00 p.m.  The discussions will center on BBCC’s connection to the Warden community and school district and their ideas about additional assistance we can offer their students.  He is hopeful that Superintendent Sheldon will schedule a reciprocal visit on the BBCC campus.  

President Bonaudi is also working to schedule a joint board meeting with the Mattawa School District.

11.
Assessment of Board Activity

Trustee Mike Blakely reported that he attended Winter Serenade.  He also attended the TACTC Winter Conference in Olympia and accompanied President Bonaudi and Trustee Holloway to meetings with Senator Holmquist, Representatives Hinkle and Warnick.  He met with the Quincy High School Principal to discuss BBCC administering the math placement test for Juniors and Seniors on their campus.  He also arranged a tour of the Quincy school for Dean Rasmussen.  He worked on the School Levy Committee.  Trustee Blakely also contacted two Senators and four Representatives.  He attended Mrs. Patricia Schrom’s funeral and submitted an Op-ed piece to the Quincy Valley Post Register.  

Trustee Felix Ramon reported that he attended the Classified Staff Awards luncheon and Winter Serenade and he has been working on the Foundation Membership committee.  He also attended a fundraiser for a Grant County Deputy and he attended Mrs. Patricia Schrom’s funeral. 
Trustee Bob Holloway stated he attended the Hot Rod Garage with Karen Bonaudi and Lori Grammar as guest speakers.  He attended the Classified Staff Awards luncheon.  He also attended the TACTC Winter Conference in Olympia and accompanied President Bonaudi and Trustee Blakely to meetings with Senator Holmquist, Representatives Hinkle and Warnick.  He attended Winter Serenade.  The Fiber Active meeting he attended discussed agriculture bio-terrorism.  He attended the Washington State Potato Conference in ATEC and also visited with Kevin Nordt from the Grant County PUD about a potential gasification plant.  The ACCT National Legislative Summit in Washington D.C. he attended with Trustee Kenison and Asst to the President for Research, Planning and Government Affairs Valerie Kirkwood gave him the opportunity to visit with Representative Hastings, Senator Cantwell and Senator Murray.  He enjoyed taking a blogging class on the BBCC campus taught by PIO Catherine Holestine.  During the Ephrata Chamber Farmer’s breakfast he presented the Good Neighbor award to Mick and Sue Qualls.  Lastly, he met with the Moses Lake Port District about the hydrogen concept.  He also attended Mrs. Patricia Schrom’s funeral

Trustee Katherine Kenison reported she attended Winter Serenade and made a contact with a Wenatchee Foundation staff member.  She attended a TACTC Bylaws Committee meeting.  She also attended the ACCT National Legislative Summit in Washington, D.C. and met with Senator Cantwell.  She followed up on her meeting with Senator Cantwell by sending her a copy of the letter about the Job and Career Fair that the Operations Task Force recently coordinated with the Moses Lake High School.  Trustee Kenison will be a presenter at the Gear Up event coming up on campus in March.  She stated she contacted legislators about more funding for nursing students.  She also commented she plans to attend the Professional/Technical Open House Wednesday, February 27, 2008.

12. Next Regularly Scheduled Board Meeting

President Bonaudi explained that the Negotiated Agreement requires that the Probationary Tenure Files be reviewed by the Board of Trustees prior to the end of the Probationers 2nd , 5th  and 8th quarters, this translates to March 24, 2008, being the deadline this year.  

MOTION 08-06
Trustee Felix Ramon moved to set a Special Board meeting on Tuesday, March 18 at 9:00 a.m.  Trustee Mike Blakely seconded the motion, and the motion carried.

The next regularly scheduled board meeting is on Tuesday, April 8, 2008 at 1:30 p.m.  This is typically one of the meetings that is adjusted to an evening meeting to allow more of the public to attend.

MOTION 08-07
Trustee Bob Holloway moved to revise the time of the regular April 8, 2008, meeting from 1:30 p.m. to 7:00 p.m. Trustee Felix Ramon seconded the motion, and the motion carried.

Trustee Katherine Kenison adjourned the meeting at 4:00 p.m.

    Katherine Kenison, Chair


ATTEST:

 William C. Bonaudi, Secretary
